MINUTES
Board of Regents
January 27, 2012

The Board of Regents of Washington State University met pursuant to call in Open
Meeting at 9:00 a.m., on Friday, January 27, 2012, in the Consolidated Information
Center, Rooms 212-214, Richland, Washington.

Present: Regent Francois Forgette, Chair Pro Tempore; Regents, Jacob Bredstrand,
Harold Cochran, T. Ryan Durkan, Connie Niva, Ron Sims and Michael Worthy; President
Elson S. Floyd, and Executive Assistant to the President and Board of Regents Christine
Hoyt.

1. Report from the Chair of the Board of Regents. Regent Francois Forgette
welcomed everyone to the Regents’ Meeting. He noted that he was going to change
the order of the agenda to ensure a quorum on the action items that need to be
addressed. Regent Forgette welcomed new Regents Ryan Durkan and Ron Sims and
thanked Chancellor Carwein and her staff for hosting them.

2. Minutes. It was moved and seconded that the Board of Regents approve the
minutes of November 18, 2011, November 26, 2011, and December 13, 2011.
Carried.

3. Academic and Student Affairs Committee Report. Regent Connie Niva
reported that the Academic and Student Affairs Committee received an update on the
search for Chancellor for WSU Vancouver and that the committee is expected to have a
set of finalists by the end of February. She also reported that Dr. Patricia Butterfield,
Dean, College of Nursing, spoke to the issues of nursing education. She highlighted
that WSU'’s College of Nursing is the largest nursing program in the Pacific Northwest.
Regent Niva reviewed each action item before Board approval.

The Board took action on the following:
Faculty Manual Revision: Program Discontinuance Appeals Procedures. It was

moved and seconded that the Board of Regents approve the amendments to
Section II.F.3. of the Faculty Manual as outlined in Exhibit A. Carried.

WAC Revision: Standards of Conduct for Students. It was moved and seconded
that the Board of Regents approve amendments and changes to the Washington
Administrative Code (WAC), sections 504-26-100, 504-26-218, 504-26-402,
504-26-405, 504-26-407, as outlined in Exhibit B. Carried.

4. External Affairs Committee Report. Regent Worthy reported for Laura Jennings
who was unable to attend the Board Meeting. (Regent Jennings did join the committee
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meetings via teleconference.) He reported that the External Affairs Committee received
an update from Athletic Director Bill Moos and Associate Vice President of Facilities,
Olivia Yang on the Martin Stadium project. He said that they have been assured that
the project is on time and on budget. He also reported that the hiring of the new coach
has led to significant economic enhancement of the facility in terms of purchases of
luxury boxes and other premium seating.

Regent Worthy also reported that Colleen Kerr, Associate Vice President for Government
Relations, provided an update on state the legislative activities. He added that a group
of WSU Regents spent time in Olympia conferring with legislators and other trustees
and Regents from other institutions around the state regarding the budget. Lastly,
Regent Worthy said they heard from Kevin Harvey, Associate Vice President for
University Development, who reported on the WSU Foundation progress report and
said that they are well on track to reach the billion dollar goal of the Campaign with
some significant gifting this year.

5. Finance and Audit Committee. Regent Worthy also reported for Scott Carson
who was unable to attend the Board Meeting. (Regent Carson also joined the
committee meetings via teleconference.) He reported that they heard results from an
independent audit from the State Auditors Department and learned that there were no
internal control weakness or instances of noncompliance that are required to report. He
also stated that Barry Johnston, Assistant Vice President for Business and Finance,
reported on the University’s financial statement, which was also certified with a “clean
opinion.” He emphasized that for thirteen consecutive years Washington State
University has had no concerns expressed in their audit reports or in their financial
statements and that this is an extraordinary achievement. He commended President
Floyd and the entire staff for their good work.

Regent Worthy said that the Committee also heard from Roger Patterson, Vice President
for Business and Finance, on the state of the University’s debt financing which was a
very comprehensive report and consistent with Board of Regents standards for
monitoring WSU’s debt position from year to year. He added that they are pleased to
learn that WSU’s bond rating had been upgraded after a visit from bond rating agencies
to the WSU campus. He said this upgrade continues to demonstrate thoughtful
stewardship and fiscal management at WSU.

Regent Worthy further reported that Vice President Patterson had provided information
regarding WSU Tri-Cities Nursing Program leasing space from Kadlec Regional Medical
Center. He added that there has been great collaboration with Kadlec and that there is
still work to be done before this comes back to the Board.

Lastly, Regent Worthy mentioned that the Committee received information on a
potential future action regarding the realignment of lease space in the CUB.
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He reviewed one action item for Board approval.

WSU Pullman, Northside Residence Hall, Schematic Design. It was moved and
seconded that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design documents
for the Northside Residence Hall. Carried.

6. Other Business — Request for Defense of a University Employee. Regent
Forgette reported that the Regents met in Executive Session to discuss a request for
defense of a University employee, Mr. Jaime Contreras, who was named as a defendant
in the case of Curtiss, et al. v. WSU, et al., Benton County Superior Court, No. 11-2-
02187-1.

The Board took action on the following:

Request for State Attorney General to Provide Defense for University Employee.
It was moved and seconded that the Board of Regents found that there was
insufficient facts to conclude that Mr. Contreras was acting within the scope of
his WSU employment and in good faith with regard to the conduct alleged by
the plaintiffs in the complaint against him. Therefore, the Regents did not
approve the request for defense. Carried.

7. Report from the President of the University. President Elson S. Floyd thanked
the Board for the opportunity to report. He began his report by also welcoming Regents
Durkan and Sims. He told them that WSU has an amazing Board, and he has the great
privilege of working for all of them and could not be more pleased with the fiduciary
responsibilities and obligations they implement each and every day.

President Floyd also commended Chancellor Carwein and her team for hosting the
Regents at WSU Tri-Cities. He said that WSU Tri-Cities is always a great place to be and
Chancellor Carwein has done an amazing job leading the campus. He extended his
appreciation to Tagaris Winery and the Tri-City Development Council for their support
and sponsorship of the community reception held the evening prior to the Board
meeting. He said that the strength of a great university comes as a consequence of
communities in which they are a part of and that WSU wants to do everything within its
power to be very good neighbors and partners with the Tri-Cities. He stated that there
is no doubt that the work being done is having a significant impact and their
engagement as a community is making a fundamental difference.

President Floyd reviewed several slides with the Board regarding the budget within the
context of the legislative environment in which the University is currently facing.
Exhibit C.

President Floyd pointed out the historical pattern that has taken place for statewide
funding and the overall state’s budget that goes to general government functions, as

Board of Regents Minutes
January 27, 2012
Page3


http://regents.wsu.edu/meeting-materials/201202MinutesC.pdf

well as a percentage for the 4-year sector. He said that in 1991-1993 the total state
budget (for all of state government) was approximately 15.9 billion dollars of that 91
percent went to other state functions with 9 percent going to the 4-year sector. He said
out of a total budget of 15.9 billion dollars, approximately 1.4 billion dollars went to
higher education. President Floyd forwarded to 2011-2013, which reflects the state’s
overall budget growing from 15.9 to 32 billion dollars, and out of that, 97 percent of
the state’s overall budget is going towards other state government functions other than
higher education. He stated that higher education now receives 3 percent of the
budget or 980 million dollars and said that this is the challenge that is currently in
place.

President Floyd also pointed out that state funding support for WSU students have
declined rapidly. He said for the record that the budget cannot be balanced on the
backs of the students through the payment of tuition. He said there is no way to keep
up with the accelerated pace. He said that State funding has been cut by 241 million
dollars over 4 years and that represents roughly a reduction of 52 percent. He said that
the supplemental budget as approved by the governor would then reduce WSU’s
budget another 26 million dollars, which would then put the cumulative effect of a
reduction in support of higher education to 65 percent.

President Floyd provided a visual depiction of what has happened relative to the trend
lines, which reflects the gap that continues to present itself in the context of state

appropriations when balanced against tuition. He said that if the Governor’s budget
pecomes reaity, |
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